Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 7-8 February 2005

at All Saints Pastoral Centre, London Colney

Present:
The President, the Vice-President, 52 other voting members and 2 non-voting members.

Apologies:
The Revd Ian Anderson, The Revd Desmond Bain, Mr Mike Bamford, Mr John Bell, Deacon Jacqueline Fowler, Miss Gail Nichol, The Revd Harvey Richardson, The Revd Thomas Stuckey, Mr David Taylor, The Revd Michael Townsend, Mr John Unsworth

In

attendance:
The Revd Margaret Jones (Secretary for Presbyteral Ministry), Mr Norman Mann (Chair, Audit Committee), Dr Clive Marsh (Secretary, Faith and Order Committee), Ms Karen Newsome (Minutes Secretary), Mr Steve Pearce (JMA Secretary), Mr Toby Scott (Media Relations Officer), The Revd Michaela Youngson (Pastoral Care and Spirituality Secretary)

Welcome:
The Council welcomed The Revd Jeffrey C Moles as the new Plymouth and Exeter District representative.

Letters:
The Council agreed that letters be sent to Mr Ray Cooper and Mr Richard Kinsman.

Prayers:
Dr Judith May-Parker, Chaplain, led prayers.

05.1.1
The Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 9 December 2004 were agreed and signed by the President with the following amendment to 04.4.9:



For ‘...the Council endorsed...’ read ‘...the Council unanimously endorsed...’.

05.1.2
The Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee held on 13-14 January 2005 were noted.

05.1.3
Networks - A Document for Discussion (MC/05/01)


Anthea Cox, Co-ordinating Secretary for Public Life and Social Justice, introduced MC/05/01.  The Council divided into groups to discuss their experiences of networking and to consider the benefits, opportunities and drawbacks in developing the use of networking as a method of working.  The groups reported back in plenary session, generally endorsing the further development of networking where appropriate, and noting that some networking already takes place.

05.1.4
Review of Districts Process: Further Joint Response from the Scotland and Shetland Districts (MC/05/02)


The Revd David Deeks, General Secretary, presented MC/05/02, being a report from the Scotland and Shetland Districts after their further consultations following Council Minute 04.3.6.  Subject to the report being put to the Shetland Synod and further resulting consultation between the two Districts as appropriate, the Council agreed to bring to the Conference amended Standing Orders as proposed in the report.

05.1.5
Methodist Church Fund Trustees’ Report and Accounts (MC/05/03)

Mr Nick Addo, Director of Finance, presented the audited consolidated accounts for the year ended 31 August 2004 (MC/05/03).  Mr Robert Humphreys (Partner, PricewaterhouseCoopers Charities Unit) reported on the work of the Auditors in relation to the accounts.  Expressing thanks to the staff of the Finance Department and to the Auditors for the work involved, the Council acting as managing trustees adopted the accounts.  

05.1.6
Report of the Audit Committee (MC/05/04)


Mr Norman Mann, Chair of the Audit Committee, presented MC/05/04.  The Council noted the work being done by the Audit Committee to address issues raised by the Auditors.  It was also noted that the Committee had begun to review its terms of reference and membership.  The Council received the report.

05.1.7
Conference Budgets

The Revd Kenneth Howcroft, Assistant Secretary of the Conference, updated the Council on consultations following Minute 04.4.13.  A further report will be brought to the April Council.

05.1.8
Southlands College Trust - Annual Report and Accounts (MC/05/30)


Mr Ronald Calver, Connexional Treasurer, presented the audited annual accounts and the Council adopted them.

05.1.9
Investment Management Committee: Endowment and Restricted Funds (MC/05/31)


Ron Calver presented MC/05/31.  

A.
The Council approved the recommendation of the Investment Management Committee and agreed to make application to the Charity Commission to wind up the Fifth Chair Endowment Fund as a small charity under the provisions of section 74(2)(a) of the Charities Act 1993 and transfer both the capital and accumulated revenue to the Methodist Church Fund for Training.

With regard to the Fifth Chair Endowment Fund, a vote was taken and the following resolution was passed by the required majority, and duly signed on behalf of the Council by the President and Secretary:

“We, the undersigned, Trustees of the Fifth Chair Endowment Fund, being satisfied that we are properly appointed Charity Trustees of the Charity in accordance with the Governing Document hereby resolve by a minimum of two-thirds majority of the Trustees who voted at a properly constituted and quorate meeting of the Charity Trustees that the following Resolution under section 74(2)(a) of the Charities Act 1993 be passed:

That the property of the Charity be transferred to the following Charity: the Methodist Church Fund for Training.”

B.
The Council approved the amended wording of the resolution contained in Council Minute 04.4.16 b) as follows:


“We, the undersigned, Trustees of the 269 Funds, being satisfied that we are properly appointed Trustees of the 269 Charities in accordance with their Governing Documents hereby resolve by a minimum of two-thirds majority of the Trustees voting at a properly constituted and quorate meeting of the Charity Trustees that the following Resolution under section 75 of the Charities Act 1993 be passed:


That the restriction with respect to the expenditure of capital which is permanent endowment comprised in the Trusts of the Charities be removed.”

05.1.10
Anglican-Methodist Covenant (AMC) - Joint Implementation Commission (JIC) (MC/05/10)


The Revd Peter Sulston, Co-ordinating Secretary for Unity in Mission, presented MC/05/10.  The Council noted the outline shape of the report to be prepared for the Conference and agreed the process outlined in section B.

05.1.11
Complaints and Discipline Review (MC/05/11)


The Revd David Gamble, Co-ordinating Secretary for Legal and Constitutional Practice, presented MC/05/11.  The Council agreed the terms of reference and appointed the following members of the Complaints and Discipline Review Group to commence the review as soon as possible within the current connexional year:


The Revd James A Booth (Chair) - Chair of the Liverpool District; member of Law and 
Polity Committee; former practising solicitor


Miss Elizabeth Ovey - Barrister; Chair of Connexional Discipline Committees; member 
of Law and Polity Committee


Mr Steven Schroeder - Manchester and Stockport District Complaints Panel Convener


Ms Beverley Richardson - East Anglia District Complaints Support Group Convener


The Revd Nicola V Price - minister in Sheffield District; previously a lawyer


The Revd Calvin T Samuel - minister and school chaplain in London South-West District


The Revd Peter J Cornick - minister in Southampton District; member of Methodist Council


[Consultant (non-voting): The Revd David Gamble - Co-ordinating Secretary for Legal and 
Constitutional Practice]


[Convener: Ms Liz Millard]

05.1.12
The Council, the Strategy and Resources Committee and the Connexional Team: What is expected of these groups during the Team Focus process, 2005-2008? (MC/05/06)


David Deeks presented and the Council noted MC/05/06.

05.1.13
Implementing Team Focus (MC/05/06A)

David Deeks presented MC/05/06A, detailing the information presented to Connexional Team staff on 24 January, being the developments made by the Joint Secretaries’ Group (JSG) in consultation with the Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC) since the Council approved Team Focus 2005-2008 in December.  The Council noted the proposed timetable indicating key steps towards implementation of Team Focus and engaged in discussion of the proposals. It was noted that in due course when more detail becomes available there will be further opportunity for debate about specific proposals that may be of particular concern to the Council.


To provide the JSG with a framework within which to develop the work further, the Council agreed the following principles that might be followed to guide decisions about cuts:

· Cut total grant-making by a particular percentage, with appropriate transitional funding available to support groups through a period of change.

· Interest groups to support themselves, ie without Team support.

· Reduce volume of work in favour of increases in quality and effectiveness.

· Tackle residual duplication of effort.

The Council agreed in principle that one-off costs incurred in implementing Team Focus shall be met from reserves, subject to the detail being agreed by the SRC.  

The Council also agreed to authorise work to be done for the April meeting on how to set up conversations with the appropriate bodies about those items within the budgets but not under the Team’s management.

05.1.14
The Nature of Oversight (MC/05/05)


Ken Howcroft presented MC/05/05 and the Council discussed the proposed resolutions to be appended to the Conference report.  It was noted that the four Council members appointed to scrutinise the report had offered some input, along with the Executive of the Faith and Order Committee, and the final report will be before the Council in April for recommendation to the Conference.

05.1.15
What is a Circuit Superintendent? (MC/05/07)


Ken Howcroft introduced and the Council discussed MC/05/07.  The Council recommended the report to the Conference, noting that further work would be done to finalise it in the light of their discussion.

05.1.16
What is a District Chair? (MC/05/08)


Ken Howcroft introduced and the Council discussed MC/05/08.  Further work will be done to finalise the report in the light of their discussion, and the final report will be before the Council in April for recommendation to the Conference.

05.1.17
What Sort of Bishops? (MC/05/09)


Dr Clive Marsh, Secretary of the Faith and Order Committee, introduced MC/05/09 and the Council divided into groups to discuss the report.  Reporting back in plenary session, the groups gave endorsement to the report as an articulation of a Methodist understanding of episcopacy.  The Faith and Order Committee will receive the Council’s comments and a report will be brought to the April Council indicating the final proposals and resolutions to be taken to the Conference in the light of input received.

05.1.18
Domestic Abuse (MC/05/12)


The Revd Jonathan Kerry, Co-ordinating Secretary for Worship and Learning, introduced Mrs Margaret Sawyer (Network Secretary), Ms Jill Brown and The Revd Paul Beetham (chair and member respectively of the working party) to present MC/05/12.  The Council were asked to discuss the section concerning policy, guidelines and discipline, and the proposed recommendations.  The Council affirmed the body of the report and thanked the group for their work.  The Council requested that three members of the Council (Dr Ian Lovecy, Mr Dudley Coates and Mrs Judy Jarvis), with The Revd Jonathan Kerry as convener, consult the Faith and Order Committee, The Revd David Gamble and the working party which had produced the report and reshape the recommendations so that the April Council can see them again in a revised form before recommending them to the Conference.

05.1.19
Time to Talk of God - Recovering Christian Conversation as a Way to Nurture Discipleship (Report of the Discipleship and Church Membership Task Group) (MC/05/13)


Mrs Janet Morley, Secretary for Adult Learning, and The Revd Peter Brown, a member of the task group, introduced MC/05/13.  The Council thanked the task group for their work and recommended the report to the Conference.

05.1.20
Intoxicants on Methodist Premises - Memorial 31 2004 (MC/05/29)


Anthea Cox presented MC/05/29 and the Council engaged in discussion about the advantages and disadvantages of rescinding Standing Order 014(3) as requested by the Memorial.  The Council voted (For: 28; Against: 17) that further work be done to amend the Standing Order to a form that will reflect current practice without signalling a major shift in the Methodist Church’s stance regarding alcohol; with consideration being given to the possibility of enabling decisions on individual events to be taken at a local level.  A further report will be brought to a future meeting of the Council.

05.1.21
Governance Scrutiny


David Deeks updated the Council on progress with regard to the governance scrutiny process for entities reporting to the Council (see SRC Minute 05.1.4).  Council members agreed in principle to consider involvement in the small scrutiny groups as and when approached.  The Council noted that work had begun with regard to Cliff College and Methodist International Centre, Euston.

05.1.22
A Call for Critical Issues in the Life of the Church, for Council Discussion (MC/05/14)


David Deeks introduced MC/05/14 and the Council noted the encouragement to Council members to consult in their Districts and to take the opportunity to report back to the Council on any items of significance that they consider it would be helpful to schedule into the Council’s work in the future.

05.1.23
Conference Financial Committee 2005


The Council appointed the following members of the Conference Financial Committee for 2005: Mr David Andrews, Dr Malcolm Stevenson and Mr Harvey Allen.  

05.1.24
Conference Authorisations Appeals Committee


The Council appointed Mr Ron Kirk to the Conference Authorisations Appeals Committee.

05.1.25
Methodist Council Representative to the Conference of 2005 (MC/05/32)


The Council appointed Mrs Jennifer Easson as a Methodist Council representative to the Conference of 2005.

05.1.26
Constitution of the Synod: Memorial 6 (2004) (MC/05/15) 


The Council approved the recommended report to the Conference.

05.1.27
Notice of Motion 5 (2004) - Diaconal Ministry (MC/05/16)


The Council adopted the report.

05.1.28
XPOSED - Breakout (MC/05/17)


The Council received the report and agreed that Breakout will take place at the Winter Gardens, Blackpool, in July 2006.  The Council further agreed that the current Breakout Strategy group will be disbanded, its work to be covered by the Council for Methodist Youth Work.

05.1.29
Policies and Guidelines: Organising or Attending an MAYC Event (MC/05/18)


The Council received the report and asked the Co-ordinating Secretary for Worship and Learning to authorise the Guidelines on behalf of the Council.

05.1.30
Appointment of NCH Trustees (MC/05/19)


The Council received the report and adopted the following resolution: Pursuant to article 9 of the Articles of Association of NCH Limited and in exercise of the authority granted to the Council by the Conference of 2004, the Council hereby appoints Mr Nigel Gilhespy and Mr Tony Thake as members of the Council of NCH Limited for an initial period of three years.

05.1.31
Appointment of New Members of the Investment Management Committee (MC/05/20)


The Council noted MC/05/20.

05.1.32
The Leys School, Cambridge (MC/05/21)


The Council appointed Graham Russell to the Leys School Governing Body for an initial period of three years.

05.1.33
Representatives of the Methodist Church in Britain to Autonomous Conferences, 2004/2005 (MC/05/22)


The Council noted MC/05/22.

05.1.34
Appointment of Mission Partners (MC/05/23)


The Council appointed Mission Partners as detailed in MC/05/23.

05.1.35
Archives and History Committee Report (MC/05/24)


The Council received the report.

05.1.36
Faith and Order Committee Report (MC/05/25)


The Council received the report.

05.1.37
Appointment of Chairs of District: Memorial 5 2004 (MC/05/26)


The Council agreed the interim response to the Conference of 2005 as set out in the report.

05.1.38
MAKEPOVERTYHISTORY - Update (MC/05/27)


The Council noted MC/05/27.

05.1.39
The Gambling Bill (MC/05/28)


The Council noted MC/05/28.

05.1.40
The Chaplain closed the meeting with prayers.

